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THE UNDERGRADUATE has re-
covered at last from the Christmas
recess and is now devoting such

energy and talents as he has to the im-
mediate problem of final examinations.
Almost any confiding student will tell you
that examinations are all wrong, that we
ought to adopt the Oxford system, what-
ever that is. But right or wrong, the
exam system is here, and he knows it.
Electricity has replaced the midnight oil of
our fathers, but the lamps on the Hill still
burn.

THE "HARD TIMES" Ball, given by the
students of the College of Architecture on
January u, turned out to be a popular
and highly profitable affair. The ball was
given to liquidate the debt incurred at the
Beaux Arts Ball last year. The oldest,
dirtiest, and most disreputable wearing
apparel was in keeping with the spirit of
the occasion, and in everything except the
price of admission there was a pervading
atmosphere of "hard times." Now there is
talk of making this ball an annual event.

HENRY FORD'S example has inspired
the Ithaca Conservatory of Music to
undertake a search for old-time fiddlers.
Consequently there will be a contest for
the fiddlers of Tompkins County in con-
junction with Music Contest Week at the
Conservatory next May. With the present
interest in the revival of old-fashioned
music, it is expected that a large number
of musicians will enroll.

SIGMA DELTA CHI, honorary profes-
sional journalistic society, was established
at Cornell on January 12 at an initiation
dinner in Willard Straight Hall. The
following men were initiated: Edward W.
Lane '23, Cecil R. Rosenberry '25, Kenneth
W. Greenawalt '26, Oliver T. Griswold '26,
Varian Steele '26, William M. Smart '28,
William J. Waters '27, Barnard W. Hewitt
'28, and Henry S. Krusen '28.

THE INTERFRATERNITY hockey league,
comprising fifteen fraternities, was or-
ganized at Beebe Lake skating rink on the
afternoon of January 12. In accordance
with the custom of former years the
winning team will receive the Thornton
hockey trophy given by George H. (Pat)
Thornton '22. The trophy is now held by
Sigma Phi.

THE '94 MEMORIAL Debate Prize was
awarded to Alvin R. Cowan '27 in the
final competition held^in the University
Theater on January 12. Cowan upheld
the negative side of the proposition:
"Resolved, that representation in govern-
ment on the basis of social-economic in-
terests is preferable to representation
based on geographical subdivision." The

judges were Professor Julian P. Bretz of
the Department of History, Professor
Everett L. Hunt of Swarthmore, and Riley
Heath '12, city attorney of Ithaca. Other
speakers were George H. Dession '26,
Milton H. Friedman '26, Donald C.
Bryant '27, Charles L. Kades '27, and
Herbert T. Singer '27.

THE LONDON String Quartet gave a
recital in the University Theater on
January 19. The quartet, which has ap-
peared in Ithaca on two previous occasions,
was composed of James Levey, first
violin, Thomas Petre, second violin, H.
Waldo Warner, viola, and C. Warwick
Evans, 'cello.

REMINDERS that spring is not so far
away after all come with the announce-
ment that candidates for the freshman and
varsity baseball teams will start indoor
practice within a few days.

ALPHA KAPPA DELTA, national honor-
ary sociological society, was addressed by
Professor Herbert J. Davenport of the
Department of Economics at a supper
meeting in Willard Straight Hall on
January 13. Professor Davenport spoke
on "The Single Tax."

THESE MEMBERS of the Women's De-
bate Club will debate with Swarthmore on
February 12: Margaret L. Plunkett '27,
Eugenia B. Zeller '28, and Sylvia Bam-
berger '29. The subject will be "Resolved,
that literature and the drama should be
censored."

PROFESSOR ROBERT A. MILLIKAN,
director of the Norman Bridge Lab-
oratory of Physics at the California
Institute of Technology and recent winner
of the Nobel Prize in Physics, will give a
course of lectures at the University next
spring under the provisions of the Hiram
J. Messenger Foundation. Professor
Millikan succeeds Professor James H.
Breasted, noted Egyptologist of the Uni-
versity of Chicago, as the Foundation
lecturer on the evolution of civilization.

THE SAGE CHAPEL Preacher for Janu-
ary 24 will be Rev. Charles R. Brown,
dean of the Divinity School of Yale.

THE CHESS CLUB, subsequent to the
intercollegiate chess tournament held in
New York during the Christmas recess,
engaged in a correspondence match with
the Princeton Club. Of the six games
played in this match Cornell won five.
The Cornell players who took part in the
match were Walter Muir '27, Morris M.
Rubinsky '28, John B. Emperor '26,
Charles K. Thomas '21, and Alfred J.
Bryant '26.

F. H. NEWELL, former chief of the
United States Reclamation Service, gave
an illustrated lecture on "Giant Power" in
Baker Laboratory on January 14. Mr.
Newell is probably the greatest living
authority on irrigation and the water re-
sources of America.

THE PROGRAM of Farmers' Week in the
College of Agriculture is nearing comple-
tion. A number of prominent agricultur-
ists have been invited to spend the week
here both as instructors and advisers.
Among the visitors will be Professor
R. A. Seligman of Columbia, who will
speak on taxation in relation to the
farmer; B. A. Pyrke, State Commissioner
of Agriculture; Dr. Roscoe W. Thatcher,
director of the experimental stations at
Ithaca and Geneva; Miss Sarah L. Arnold,
national president of the Girl Scouts, and
Mrs. Thomas G. Winter, past president of
the Federation of Women's Clubs.

PROFESSOR VLADIMIR Karapetoff has re-
ceived a patent on a metering system for
unbalanced polyphase electric lines or
multiple pipe lines for carrying a medium,
such as oil or gas, which can be measured.
All rights on this invention in this country
and abroad have been assigned to the
General Electric Company.

ATTENDANCE at the vesper services in
Sage Chapel during the week, conducted
by Bishop Charles H. Brent of Buffalo,
exceeded all expectations. On the average
about three hundred attended each meet-
ing. Bishop Brent became so popular
among undergraduates while in Ithaca that
all his spare time was taken up with inter-
views, many of them on personal matters.
During the war he served as chaplain-in-
chief of the American Expeditionary
Forces, and last year acted as the personal
representative of President Coolidge at
the Opium Conference at Geneva.

CONTRACTS for remodeling the Reamer
Block, which formerly housed the Reamer
Lajundry, into a central fire station, and
for the installation of a modern oil-burning
heating system in the City Hall, were
signed by the Board of Public Works on
January 4. The total cost of the two
jobs will amount to about $45,000.

THE JUNIOR WEEK Guide, that indis-
pensable booklet of information on the
fraternity house dances and other enter-
tainments of Junior Week, is now in
process of preparation and will be put on
sale during Block Week. The guide con-
tains a complete program of the week's
events, pictures of the fraternity houses at
which parties are being held, and a history
of the origin of Junior Week, showing
photographs of the Proms of other years
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Honors for Dean Bailey

Made President of American Association
for the Advancement of Science

Liberty Hyde Bailey, dean of the College
of Agriculture from 1903 to 1913, was
elected president of the American Associa-
tion for the Advancement of Science at
the annual meeting of the society in
Kansas City, December 28 to January 2.

LIBERTY HYDE BAILEY

Dr. Bailey is the fourth president of the
Association since 1908 who has been
affiliated with Cornell either as a student
or as a professor.

Dr. Bailey is a graduate of the Michigan
State College, and has received de-
grees from the University of Vermont,
the University of Wisconsin, and Alfred
University. Throughout his life he has
been deeply interested in the study of
botanical and horticultural subjects and
in the solution of rural educational prob-
lems. His work has received such wide-
spread recognition that he has been elected
to membership in such divergent learned
societies as the American Philosophical
Society and the Horticultural Society of
Japan. He is also a member of the Ameri-
can Academy of Arts and Sciences, the
National Academy of Sciences, the Royal
Horticultural Society of London, and the
Horticultural Society of Norway.

Most of Dr. Bailey's writings have been
on agricultural subjects, but some of his
best writing has been in verse and philosoph-
ical essays. He is the author of "Ground
Levels in Democracy" and "What is
Democracy?"

The American Association for the Ad-
vancement of Science was organized in
1848 to promote interest in scientific sub-
jects. Organically it is an affiliation of
many smaller scientific societies in both
North and South America. Its members,
however, may be citizens of any country.

Other Cornellians who have been elected
to the presidency of the Association are:

Edward L. Nichols '75, professor emeritus
of physics, who was president in 1908,
David Starr Jordan '72, president emeritus
of Stanford, president in 1910, andLeland O.
Howard '77, of the United States Bureau
of Agriculture, president in 1921.

In the same week in which Dr. Bailey
was made president of the American As-
sociation for the Advancement of Science,
he received notice of his election to the
presidency of two other organizations, the
Botanical Society of America and the
World Congress of Plant Sciences. The
latter, which has been reorganized after a
lapse during the war, will meet in Ithaca
next August.

SPORT STUFF

The Deacon Flack Skating Club is.
working out splendidly. About a hundred
members skate regularly on Beebe be-
tween twelve and one each day. They then
partake of a frugal lunch and go back to
work greatly refreshed and invigorated.

The results should be important in con-
nection with these on-coming examina-
tions. How a professor feels is a real factor
in determining a student's mark. A savant
who has skated forty minutes and lunched
on a bowl of soup and a wedge of bread will
invariably mark papers from five to eight
points higher than another who has spent
the noon hour putting away an under-
done New England boiled dinner in the
overheated atmosphere of the home.

We've got to get these boys through
even at the trouble and expense of making
the professors healthy and clear minded.

P. S. Anxious subscribers will be grati-
fied to learn that the new Ford has ar-
rived. The experience of putting on the
side curtains in an Arctic gale strengthens
the presumption that Henry drives a
Lincoln.

R. B.

WOMEN GIVE CONCERT
Chorus singing of difficult numbers with

excellent tone quality and sympathetic ex-
pression, and the rendition of a pleasing
variety of musical novelties marked the
sixth annual concert of the Women's Glee
Club in the Willard Straight Theater the
evening of January 13. The club, directed
by Mrs. Eric Dudley, included in its en-
semble pieces Liszt's" Loreley," Brahms's
"Little Dustman," and two Shakespeare
songs, "Sigh No More, Ladies" and "The
Pedlar's Song" from "A Winter's Tale."

Shirley Miller '28, besides accompany-
ing the club in its singing of "Believe Me,
If All Those Endearing Young Charms,"
rendered a group of Irish harp solos.
Gladys H. Woods '27 gave a recitation to
incidental music of Oscar Wilde's fairy
story, "The Happy Prince." Roger Kinne
'28, of the Musical Clubs, contributed
Indian songs in costume. Piano solos by

Rosalie Cohen '29, a blind student, and the
"Dancing Duet" from "Hansel and
Gretel" by Adelaide Kistler '27 and Susan
Elson '27 completed the program of
special numbers.

VETERINARIANS MEET
The eighteenth annual conference for

veterinarians of New York State was held
in Ithaca January 14-15. This confer-
ence, which brings together scientists,
practitioners, and teachers of veterinary
medicine from far and near, is the most
important meeting of its kind during the
year and attracts scholars from fields
other than veterinary medicine.

The conference opened at James Law
Hall on January 14 with a number of
scientific papers by Cornell professors,
both from the College of Agriculture and
the College of Veterinary Medicine.
Dean Veranus A. Moore spoke on "The
Growth of Veterinary Science and the Ap-
plication of New Knowledge" at this
session. Other speakers heard during the
conference were President Farrand, W. H.
Park, director of research laboratories for
the New York City Board of Health, and
B. A. Pyrke, State commissioner of farms
and market.

The conference closed with a banquet at
the Bank Restaurant on the night of
January 15. The speakers were Professor
L. Van Ess of the University of Nebraska,
Professor Simon H. Gage '77, and Pro-
fessor Pierre A. Fish '90.

THE, COLLEGE WORLD

DUKE UNIVERSITY, now one of the
richest in the world, has this year 1,318
students, of whom 56 are graduate stu-
dents and 22 are students of law.

SINCE MAY, 1824, 29,042 students
have enrolled in Indiana LTniversity . Of
this number 2,356 men and 573 women
have died. The alumni office now has the
names and addresses of 21,983, of whom
12,339 are men and 9,644 are women.
This year 877 degrees were conferred.
Owing to the crowded condition of the
university buildings, every student now
has to take at leatet half of his work in the
afternoon.

ILLINOIS has this year an instructing
and administrative staff numbering 1315
persons, as against 1260 last year.

THE SENIOR class of the University of
California will publish, as its parting gift
to the university, the selected writings and
addresses of President Emeritus Benjamin
Ide Wheeler, including an account of his
presidency of the university. The volume
will contain about 350 pages and will be
ready for distribution by commencement
of next year. Dr. Wheeler, who is now
seventy-one years old, has just returned
from a European vacation and is again
living in Berkeley.
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Cornellians Meet in Many Cities to Celebrate Founder's Day

Ithaca Banquet, First Held in Willard Straight Memorial Hall, Addressed by
President Farrand and Charles E. Cornell

EZRA CORNELL'S ngih birthday
anniversary, January n, was cele-
brated as Founder's Day by Cornell

alumni clubs and groups in all sections of
the United States. In Ithaca the great
memorial dining hall in Willard Straight
Hall, a fitting spot for a solemn com-
memoration, was filled to capacity by
three hundred members of the local alumni
clubs. Up to January 17 the ALUMNI
NEWS had received word of gatherings in
New York, Buffalo, Philadelphia, Niagara
Falls, Pittsburgh, Raleigh, North Caro-
lina, and Omaha, Nebraska, with many
other clubs still to send in reports.

Ithaca Men and Women

With Memorial Hall in the Willard
Straight building to furnish an impressive
background, and with a large gathering of
Cornell men and women to stimulate en-
thusiasm the Founder's Day banquet of
1926 was the most memorable in many
years. The Cornell Club of Ithaca and the
Cornell Women's Club united for the
event, and in addition to the members,
other resident alumni and husbands and
wives of Cornellians were invited to attend
the dinner. An open fire in the great fire-
place, and red and white carnations used
as decorations on all the tables added to
the atmosphere.

Dean Georgia L. White '96 acted as
toastmistress and introduced as the
speakers Charles E. Cornell, grandson of
the Founder, who spoke informally of his
personal recollections, and read parts of
several letters which had been written by
his grandfather in 1864 and '65; Mrs. Al-
bert H. Emery (Julia McClune '04), a
former resident of Ithaca, and now a mem-
ber of the Legislature of the State of
Connecticut, who spoke of her experiences
in political life; and President Farrand,
who pointed out the potential efficacy of
the ideals of the Founder and of the first
president in solving present day problems,
urging the inculcation of those ideals for
all Cornellians.

In addition to the addresses, Eric
Dudley led the gathering in the singing of
several Cornell songs. The Women's Glee
Club sang twice, and a sextet from the
Glee Club gave several selections.

In his address, President Farrand men-
tioned two all-important problems in the
solution of which the universities should
play their part—the problem of malad-
justment in social and economic relations,
and the problem of international rela-
tions. He said:

"I wish we could inject into the minds
and characters of every student, first the
unfailing solicitude that Ezra Cornell had
for the boy and girl who lacked privileges

given to others, and his insistence that
here at Cornell opportunities should be of-
fered to those of less privilege. If that idea
could be inculcated into everyone most of
our social maladjustments would dis-
appear.

"Secondly, I wish that the point of view
of Andrew D. White, the first president,
toward international and civic questions
might be inculcated in the minds of every
undergraduate—the broad point of view
which saw that the world's problems are
not to be solved by group prejudices, but
by a recognition of the rights of others.

"We wish the alumni and the entire
Cornell community to realize no higher
ideal for the University than that laid
down by the Founder and built into the
institution—the ideal of service of man
and of God."

In introducing the speakers, Dean
White alluded to Andrew D. White's
statement in his inaugural address to the
University, and referred to others who
had given the best of their lives and their
energies to the institution. In this con-
nection she expressed the general feeling of
gratitude to Mrs. Leonard K. Elmhirst for
the Willard Straight Memorial, and sug-
gested that the gathering—the first to be
held in the hall—send an expression of ap-
preciation to the donor.

Dr. White also read a letter from Miss
Mary E. Cornell, daughter of the Founder,
who expressed her regret at her inability to
be present and her interest in the occasion.

Buffalo

The Cornell Club of Buffalo held its an-
nual Founder's Day Smoker and election
of officers January n at the University
Club, with about one hundred and fifty
present. Albert A. Hartzell '85 acted
as master of ceremonies and gave a talk
reviewing the early -hardships of the Uni-
versity and pointing out how much the
present generation owes to the hardy
pioneers who struggled to put Cornell
among the leading institutions of the
country. William H. Kennedy Ίo, re-
tiring president of the club, spoke on the
progress made by the organization during
the past year. Songs by the Cornell Ail-
American Quartette and several special
stunts provided entertainment.

These officers were elected: President,
Louis W. Simpson '96; vice-presidents,
Carleton P. Cooke '21, Clifford D. Coyle
Όo; secretary-treasurer, William E. Har-
ries Ό8; athletic director, James B. Wilson
'21 directors, John L. Collyer '17 and Neil
M. Willard Ί8. The committee which
handled the smoker was headed by Guy A.
(Skip) White '17 and Matt Weimar '17.

Philadelphia

The Founder's Day meeting of the
Philadelphia Club was marked by a talk
by Dr. William Elliot Griffis, lecturer and
author, whose association with those who
were actively interested in the University
in the early years permitted him to give an
intimate story of how the pioneers over-
came their obstacles. He concluded his
address with a talk on his experiences in
Japan, emphasizing the influence Cornell
has had on Oriental countries.

Niagara Falls

The Founder's Day celebration of the
Cornell Club of Niagara Falls was held at
the Niagara Hotel at the weekly luncheon
of January 6, when the gathering of about
twenty local alumni was addressed by Rev.
Theodore W. Harris, who was at one time
private secretary to Andrew D. White.
Mr. Harris related many interesting re-
collections of Dr. White's personality and
life at Cornell, many of which were quite
new to those present.

New York Women

The Cornell Women's Club of New York
celebrated Founder's Day on Saturday,
January 9, meeting in the sun room of The
Allerton, Lexington Avenue and Fifty-
seventh Street. In spite of inclement
weather a large number greeted Professor
Bristow Adams, who brought with him
from Ithaca the true Cornell atmosphere
and delighted his audience with an inti-
mate picture of present-day campus life at
Cornell. Tea was served in the rose room.

Raleigh

On January n the Cornellians of
Raleigh, North Carolina, met with Pro-
fessor Paul J. Kruse of the College of
Agriculture, who was attending a con-
ference of extension workers at the North
Carolina Department of Agriculture in
Raleigh. He gave an interesting talk on
current Cornell affairs, telling the alumni
about Willard Straight Hall and illustrat-
ing his talk with a group of pictures of the
building. William H. Young '73 was
present at the meeting and gave some in-
teresting reminiscences of the early days
at Cornell. There were fifteen members
present.

The club expects to hold another meet-
ing in February. All Cornellians in that
section are invited to attend the meeting,
the date and place of which will be an-
nounced later. Officers of the club are
Professor Rowland W. Leiby '15, presi-
dent, of the North Carolina Department
of Agriculture, and Russell D. Welsh '13,
secretary, Box 654, Raleigh.



200 C O R N E L L A L U M N I N E W S

ATHLETICS

Lose First League Game
The basketball team lost its first Inter-

collegiate League game to Columbia in
New York Saturday, after a gallant rally
in the second half. The Lions won 33 to
24, thereby strengthening their lead on
first place. They now lead the league with
three games won, and no defeats. Prince-
ton, which plays Cornell here Saturday
night, is in second place with two victories
and one defeat.

Columbia ran away from the Cornell five
in the first half of Saturday's game, the
score at the end of that period being 21 to
9. A foul goal by Deveau had given Cor-
nell a one point lead in the opening stage,
but Rothenfeld, who played brilliantly for
Columbia, came along with four baskets
from the floor and gave the Lions a com-
manding lead.

In the second half Cornell played a
faster and more effective game, Albee and
Moynihan being on the ball all the time
and making several baskets. The Colum-
bia margin however was too great to over-
come.

The line-up and summary:
Columbia (33) Cornell (24)
Rothenfeld L.F Clucas
Laub R.F Hall
Mannheim C Dake
Madden L.G Rossomondo
Lorch R.G Deveau

Goals from field: Rothenfeld (4), Mann-
heim (3), Laub (2), Lorch (2), Kirch-
meyer, Madden, Albee (3), MoyniKan (2),
Clucas, Dake, Deveau. Goals from foul:
Mannheim (3), Laub, Lorch, Dake (3),
Rossomondo (2), Clucas (2), Deveau.

Substitutions: Columbia: Rieger for
Rothenfeld, Sullivan for Rieger, Rothen-
feld for Sullivan, Kirchmeyer for Mann-
heim, Mannheim for Kirchmeyer. Cor-
nell: Weber for Clucas, Albee for Hall,
Moynihan for Albee, Albee for Moynihan,
Moynihan for Deveau, Deveau for Rosso-
mondo, Rossomondo for Moynihan, Moy-
nihan for Albee.

Referee—Walsh, Hoboken, Umpire—
Brennan, New York Aggies. Time of
halves—20 minutes.

First Home Victory
The basketball team won its first home

game January 13, defeating Villanova
College by a score of 28 to 21. In general,
the contest was dull and -uninteresting.
Coach Ortner started two substitutes in
the original line-up, Hall playing right for-
ward and Weber center. All of the regulars
got in, however, before the game was
finished. At the end of the first half Cor-
nell led 16 to ιo, and the team was con-
tent to hold a safe margin.

Dartmouth wins Hockey Game
Cornell was no match for Dartmouth at

hockey in the game played at Hanover
last Saturday. The Green won 12 to i.

Freshmen Basketball Team Wins
The freshman basketball team defeated

Manlius 19 to 14 in the Drill Hall Saturday.

Football Schedules
The Athletic Council ratified the varsity

and freshman football schedules for 1926
at a recent meeting. The varsity eleven
will meet the same major opponents as
last fall, Columbia, Dartmouth, and
Pennsylvania. Three teams not on last
year's schedule will appear here next fall.
Geneva replaces Susquehanna in the
opening game, Michigan State College
has the date played by Rutgers for
several years, and St. Bonaventure is
back again, playing the date between the
Columbia and Dartmouth games.

The Dartmouth game, as already an-
nounced will be played in Ithaca on
November 13. Columbia is to be met in
New York again, and Pennsylvania, of
course, at Philadelphia. The schedules:

Varsity Football
Sept. 25—Geneva at Ithaca.
October 2—Niagara at Ithaca.
October 9—Williams at Ithaca.
October 16—Michigan State at Ithaca.
October 30—Columbia at New York.
November 6—St. Bona venture at

Ithaca.
November 13—Dartmouth at Ithaca.
November 25—Pennsylvania at Phila-

delphia.
Freshman Football

October 16—Dickinson Seminary at
Ithaca.

October 23—St. John's at Ithaca.
October 30—Columbia Freshmen at

Ithaca.
November 6—Pennsylvania Freshmen

at Philadelphia.

Poughkeepsie Plans
The date of the Poughkeepsie regatta

was tentatively set for Monday June 28,
at a meeting of the board of stewards of
the Intercollegiate Rowing Qssociation
held in New York last Thursday. Charles
E. Treman '89, Cornell's steward, and
Graduate Manager Romeyn Berry '04 rep-
resented Cornell. Final decision as to the
date will depend on reports as to tidal
conditions, but the stewards do not expect
to have to make a change.

Invitations to enter the regatta will be
extended to seven institutions, aside from
the members of the association, Columbia,
Cornell, Pennsylvania and Syracuse.
They will go out to Washington, Cali-
fornia, and Stanford, on the Pacific coast;
Wisconsin, the Naval Academy, Princeton,
and Massachusetts Institute of Technol-
ogy. Washington and the Navy have
dominated the varsity race at Pough-
keepsie for the past five years, and both
are expected to compete again, though
Washington's entry will probably depend
on the outcome of the annual Pacific Coast
championship. Wisconsin is expected to
come, but there is not much hope that
Princeton will change its policy of adher-

ing to two-mile races, and the chance of
M. I. T. entering is said to be doubtful.

The distance of the varsity race,will
again be four miles; the junior varsity and
freshman races will be for two miles.

LITERARY REVIEW

A Register of Bibliography
A Register of Bibliographies of the Eng-

lish Language and Literature. By Clark
Sutherland Northup '93. With Contribu-
tions by Joseph Quincy Adams Ό6 and
Andrew Keogh. Cornell Studies in Eng-
lish. New Haven. Yale University Press.
1925. 24.7 cm., pp. xii, 507. Published by
means of a grant from the Hecksher
Foundation for the Advancement of Re-
search. Price, $5.

A bibliography, as comparatively few
old graduates need to be reminded, is an
accurate and exhaustive list of the printed
contributions made in a particular field of
study. It is a finding list of authorities,
and for the sake of completeness includes
not only the authoritative works but even
those possessing slight authority. A stu-
dent in possession of a good bibliography
knows what material he has to work with,
and if his subject includes controversy, as
most subjects do, he has under his hand
the pro's and con's as stated by all former
investigators.

In some fields the material is so rich
and comprehensive that no one person
can be expected to knew its extent and its
value. A finding list of finding lists, a
bibliography of bibliographies, then be-
comes a prime necessity of scholarship. In
the English language and literature the
cultivated territory has so expanded that
a catalogue of available bibliographies is
indispensable. The needful service has
been exhaustively and admirably per-
formed by one of our own scholars, Pro-
fessor Northup, who with consummate
patience and zeal has collected the data
and now puts them forth in a comprehensive
volume which immediately takes its place
as an integral part of every college library
and as a desideratum for the private
shelves of every scholar in English.

To review such a book is not precisely
easy. There are no purple patches to
quote, no statements of opinion to chal-
lenge. The book represents hard, solid,
dogged work, and is meant to be used as
a workman's tool, not as an artistic ex-
hilaration. Its two indispensable tests are
convenience and completeness. The re-
viewer must hold to these points.

In make-up the volume is wholly satis-
fying: clear type, well-spaced double
columns, properly proportioned indenta-
tion of entries, ample marginal space for
annotation,—a dignified, portly, but not
unwieldy tome. The reviewer then comes
to his main task: to point out triumphantly
the omissions that make the work fail of
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exhaustiveness. And just here is where
Professor Northup has spiked the re-
viewer's guns. Trying the book in a dozen
places to see if certain little-known lists
were cited, the writer found not only the
things in question but along with them
other lists unfamiliar to him. Doubtless
omissions exist, and scholars will in due
time call the author's attention to them;
but the important point is the remarkable
inclusiveness of the citations. Here is a
book that accomplishes its task.

A minor pleasure of reviewing, incident-
ally one not disdained by the author of
this volume, when he is a reviewer, is to
correct typographical errors; and here
again Professor Northup's well-known
punctiliousness disarms the pouncer on
misplaced commas and misspelled words.
There must surely be printer's errors in a
volume of this size, but they do not assault
the eye, and it is a fair guess that the
author will find them before any one else
does.

A single suggestion may be made, and
this is on a point quite outside the plan of
the book. It has been indicated that the
value of the bibliographies listed varies
greatly: a scattering list is placed along-
side of an exhaustive one, and the deliber-
ately non-committal character of the
editing gives no hint of worth or worth-
lessness.* Would it not be possible in some
future edition to add comments of a
critical nature under man}^ of the cita-
tions? To make of the volume not merely
a list but a catalogue raisonne would be to
enhance its usefulness. Taking the book
as it stands, we find it of the highest im-
portance to the study of English, and
hearty congratulations are due to the more
than competent editor and his more than
competent collaborators.

MARTIN W. SAMPSON

Books and Magazine Articles

"American Fruits, Their Propagation,
Cultivation, Harvesting, and Distribu-
tion" by Samuel Fraser, M. S. '05,
formerly assistant agronomist at Cornell,
has just been published by the Orange
Judd Company, Inc., of New York. It is
noticed in the November issue of Extension
Service News.

A " Sketch of the Life of John Henry
Comstock, Professor Emeritus of Ento-
mology in Cornell University" by Profes-
sor Emeritus Simon Henry Gage '77 has
just been reprinted from the Boy Scout
booklet on "Insect Life" by Professors
J. Chester Bradley '05 and E. Lawrence
Palmer Ίi.

The Journal of the Worcester Poly-
technic Institute for December includes
portraits of Professor Harold B. Smith '91,
of the Institute, and President Charles R.
Richards, M. M. E. '96 of Lehigh, who
represented Cornell and Lehigh respec-
tively at the inauguration of Captain
Ralph Earle as president of the Institute
on October 22.

The fifth edition of "Economic Geology"
by Professor Heinrich Ries has been pub-
lished by the John Wiley Company of
New York.

In The Cornell Law Quarterly for De-
cember the opening article is the address
on "Dangers in Disregarding Fundamental
Conceptions When Amending the Federal
Constitution" delivered by Chief Justice
Robert von Moschzisker before the Law
School on May 25 on the Frank Irvine
Foundation. There are 75 pages of Notes
and Comment on specific cases. Professor
Frederick C. Woodward '94 reviews "Com-
mentaries on Conditional Sales at Com-
mon Law, under Various State Statutes
and under the Uniform Conditional Sales
Act" by Dean George G. Bogert Ό6 and
the fourth edition of "Selected Cases on
the Law of Contracts" by the late Dean

Ernest W. Huffcut '84 and Professor Ed-
win H. Woodruff '88. Alexander Pirnie '24
reviews "The Professional Ideals of the
Lawyer" by Henry W. Jessup.

The current issue of The Cornell Graphic
includes portraits of Howard B. Ortner
'17, basketball coach, Professor James K.
Wilson, who has captured the Faculty
tennis championship for the eleventh con-
secutive time, Parley P. Christianson '97,
of Salt Lake City and Chicago, Eric
Dudley, director of the Glee Club, Bjorn
R. Edstrom '26, president of the Musical
Clubs, George L. Coleman '95, director of
the Orchestra, and Professor Oliver L. Mc-
Caskill of the Law School.

In The New York Times Book Review
for December 20 there is a review of "The
Autobiography of an Attitude" by George
Jean Nathan '04.

JANUARY DUSK Photo by Troy
A sleety rain is falling, heavy snow weighs down the trees and bushes, and the thought of ap-

proaching examinations, it may be feared, weighs down as heavily on the spirits of the woman stu-
dents as they plod down the Prudence Risley walk at the end of a day of January thaw. Such
weather has luckily been rarer than usual in Ithaca this winter, and only a few hundred feet away
from this scene has been a cheerier sight—Beebe Lake brightly lighted and crowded with happy
skaters.
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"THE OLD GREY MARE"

THE honors that have come to Dean
Kimball and former Director Bailey

cannot but give material for thought to
those who occasionally give utterance to
their belief that Cornell does not com-
mand the recognition that once was hers.

It is true that the Faculty loses, from
time to time, great men or men who sub-
sequently become great. It is a hopeful
sign that an event of this sort produces al-
most the depression of a series of losses
on athletic contests. All the while, how-
ever, the younger and newer men are
moving right along. The fresh-laid in-
structor of the Spanish-American War
period may become the leading expert in
his field in twenty years. The alumnus,
detached from his university, does not
always comprehend the possibility of this
development, and regards the conditions
at the time of his graduation as static.

The recognition by any professional as-
sociation of leadership by the election as
president is by no means an empty honor.
Whether the association is a broad one
such as engineering or science in general,
or a more restricted one having to do with
a single subject, the election always signi-
fies a preeminence in the subject or group
and a personality that compels recognition.

There are few national associations of

scholars and scientists that have not
recognized in this manner, in greater
frequency than provided in the laws of
chance, the Cornellians who are their
members.

We may well be proud, then, of these
honors, as we are of the men who receive
them. While, in themselves, honors do not
constitute greatness, they are a positive
indication of the capabilities which lead to
the selection of these men as leaders.

CLUB ACTIVITIES

COMING EVENTS

Monday, January 25
Term examinations begin, 8 a. m.
Hockey, Boston University at Ithaca.

Thursday, January 28
Lecture, Professor Dallas L. Sharp of

Boston University: "The Spirit of the
Hive."
Friday, January 29

Dinner, Cornell Club of New England,
Hotel Vendome, Boston, Massachusetts,
6.30 p. m.
Saturday, January 30

Banquet, Cornell Club of Trenton,
Trenton Country Club, Trenton, New
Jersey, 6.45 p. m.
Wednesday, February 3

Term examinations end, 6 p. m.
Thursday, February 4

Midyear recess.
Junior Week house parties and dances

begin.
Two performances, The Masque, 2.30

and 7.30 p. m.
Friday, February 5

Registration for second semester begins,
9 a. m.

Performance, Cornell Dramatic Club:
"The Importance of Being Earnest" by
Oscar Wilde, University Theater, 8.15
p. m.

Hockey, Williams at Ithaca.
Junior Promenade.

Saturday, February 6
Registration for second semester ends,

i p. m.
Performance, The Masque, 7.30 p. m.
Performance, Cornell Dramatic Club:

"The Importance of Being Earnest" by
Oscar Wilde, University Theater, 8.15
p. m.

Basketball, Pennsylvania at Ithaca.
Freshman basketball, Rochester East

High at Ithaca.
Wrestling, Pennsylvania at Ithaca.
Meeting, Board of Trustees, Onondaga

Hotel, Syracuse, n a. m.

THE WHITMAN chapter of Phi Delta
Theta won the efficiency trophy cup which
the Harvard Alumni Club of Phi Delta
Theta has offered to the chapter rated
highest in scholarship a.nd in participation
in all forms of collegiate activities. The
chapter had a total of 354 points. It will
keep the cup one year and if successful in
winning it a second time may keep it
permanently.

Trenton

The sixth annual banquet of the Cor-
nell Club of Trenton will be held- at the
Trenton Country Club on Saturday,
January 30, at 6.45 p. m. Professor Dur-
ham will be the principal speaker. There
will also be several stuntsters on the
program. The banquet will be stag and
strictly informal. The annual election of
officers will be held at this time.

The club will welcome any and all Cor-
nellians who may be in Trenton or vicinity
on the 3θth. Those who wish may meet
at the Y. M. C. A., corner of South
Clinton Avenue and East State Street,
two blocks from the Pennsylvania Rail-
road station, not later than 6.15 p. m.,
and automobiles will be there to take them
to the Country Club. The "Trenton
Junction" trolley passes the club entrance.
The club is trying to make this the great-
est reunion of Cornell men ever held in
Trenton.

Western Pennsylvania

W. B. McKechnie, manager of the 1925
world's champion Pirate Baseball Team,
was the speaker at the weekly luncheon,
January 8, of the Cornell Club of Western
Pennsylvania (Pittsburgh). Bill was the
clearing house of many questions that
were fired at him, and he discussed many
of the popularly known high spots of the
recent series and also brought to light
some interesting and human points not so
well known. The questions dealt with
everything from the number of balls used
to Rice's now famous catch. During the
series alone the Pirates used ninety-six
dozen baseballs; as to the catch, Bill be-
lieves that Rice did not make it. The
Pirates look forward to another great year.

The luncheon was attended by about
forty members.

St. Louis

The Cornell Club of St. Louis at its
annual meeting on December 21 elected
the following officers for 1926: president,
Harry R. McClain '02; vice-president,
Herman Spoehrer '99; treasurer, William
G. Christy Ίi; secretary, Charles M.
Merrell '23.

Niagara Falls

On December 30 a special luncheon was
held for the purpose of meeting a number
of undergraduates who were in town dur-
ing the Christmas holidays.

A committee of which Richard Gary Ό8
is chairman, has been appointed to arrange
for the annual midwinter dinner which
will be held some time in February, when
the club will listen to some representative
of the University community concerning
current Cornell affairs.
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OBITUARY

Charles E. Hunn
Charles Edward Hunn, for 31 years a

member of the University staff in the old
Department of Horticulture and more re-
cently in the Department of Floriculture,
died at his home in Ithaca on January 4.

Mr. Hunn became associated with the
University when Professor Liberty H.
Bailey and Professor John Craig were
active in the affairs of the College of Agri-
culture. He soon became recognized as an
expert with plants and garden work and
for many years was in charge of the green-
houses.

Besides his wife, he is survived by three
sons, Chester J. Hunn Ό8 of Washington,
D. C., Franklin M. Hunn of Chicago, and
Howard P. Hunn of Syracuse, and two
daughters, Katherine S. Hunn and Anna
E. Hunn '12 of Ithaca and a brother,
Frederic W. Hunn, of Crowder, Okla.

William D. Wilson '71
Rev. Dr. William DeLancey Wilson

died at his home in Syracuse, N. Y., on
January 13, after a short illness which
followed a long period of failing health.

He was born in Geneva, N. Y., on May
2i, 1851, the son of Dr. and Mrs. William
Dexter Wilson. His father was the first
registrar at Cornell and for thirty-six
years a professor at Cornell and Hobart.
Dr. Wilson entered Cornell in 1868 and
studied theology under his father. In 1871
he graduated with the degree of A. B. He
was a member of Chi Psi.

In 1875 he was ordained to the priest-
hood; his first charge was at Guilford,
N. Y. In 1888 he was called to the Church
of St. John the Divine in Syracuse and six
years later became rector of St. Mark's
Church in the same city. He remained
there until 1916, when failing health
caused him to give up active work. Two
years later, however, he founded St.
Alban's in Syracuse and directed its
affairs for two years. At the time of his
death he was the oldest presbyter in the
Episcopal Diocese of Central New York.

In 1876 he was married to the late
Henrietta G. Harlow. They had two
children, Mary H. Wilson and William D.
Wilson, who survive him, with two sisters,
Mrs. John Clarke of Utica, N. Y., and
Mrs. W. D. Manrose of Nedrow, N. Y.,
and a brother, Rev. F. M. Wilson of
Beaumont, Calif.

William B. Hull '72
Notices of the death of William Bird

Hill, which appeared in our issues of
December 24 and January 14, were in-
tended to read William Bird Hull. The
second notice, intended as a correction of
the first, carried the same typographical
error. Mr. Hull died on July 22, 1925.

Theodore Pennock '82
Theodore Pennock died at his farm

home near West Chester, Pa., on Novem-

ber 8 of a complication of diseases.
He was a native of Pennsylvania and

came to Cornell in 1878 as a student in the
optional course, remaining one year. After
leaving the University, he returned to
Pennsylvania and took up farming near
Kennett Square. There he became widely
known as a baseball player and authority
on bird life. From 1912 to 1914 he was a
State senator. He was a member of
numerous organizations and also an exten-
sive traveler.

His wife died several years ago. He is
survived by three children: Herbert Pen-
nock, pitcher of the New York Yankees,
George S. Pennock of Gastonia, N. C.,
and Mrs. Mary Walter of Kennett Square,
Pennsylvania.

J. Russell Shaw '91
James Russell Shaw died on November

ii, 1925, in Alberta, Canada.
He was born in Hamden, N. Y., the

son of Mr. and Mrs. Edward Shaw. He
entered Cornell in 1887 as a special stu-
dent. After a year he left and for some
years thereafter was engaged in farming
in the vicinity of Hamden. A few years
ago, he and his family moved to Canada.
He is survived by his wife and three
children, Donald, Howard, and Elizabeth
Shaw.

Henry M. Norris '93
Henry McCoy Norris died at his home

in Cincinnati on December 24 of heart
disease.

Norris was born at Trenton, N. J., on
Jan. 2i, 1868, the son of John Hurd and
Cora McCoy Bunnell Norris. He was
first trained in Trenton schools and
Lawrenceville. He entered Cornell in 1890
as a special student, becoming a member of
Alpha Delta Phi, and remaining one year.
After serving his apprenticeship with
Bement, Niles & Co. and other machine
tool firms, in 1897 he became connected
with the Bickford Drill & Tool Company
of Cincinnati and served in succession as
superintendent, engineering and works
manager, and secretary for the rest of his
life. He wrote "Fifty-six Points of
Vantage/' "History of the Drilling
Machine," and some fifty papers on
technical subjects. He was the inventor of
several mechanical devices, including the
first speed-box used on a machine tool, de-
signed the first high-speed lathe and high-
speed high-power radial drill, and devised
the formula for ascertaining the power re-
quired to drive drills in metals at various
speeds and feeds. In the War he served as
an efficiency engineer in the Ordnance De-
partment at the Watertown Arsenal and
also as a mechanical expert at large and
member of the War Industries Board.

He was a member of the A. S. M. E., the
Sons of the Revolution, the Society of
Colonial Wars, the Loyal Legion, the New
England Society, the Cornell Club of
Cincinnati, and other organizations.

On November 24 he married Sarah
Boyd Nixon, of Bridgeton, N. J., who,
we believe, survives him.

Ryburn Pinckard '05
Word has just been received of the death

of Ryburn Pinckard at Nortonville, Ky.,
on January 14, 1924.

He was born at Marietta, Ga., on
September 7, 1881, and came to Cornell in
1901 as a student of mechanical engineer-
ing. After three years he left the Univer-
sity. He was a member of Kappa Sigma.

For a number of years he managed by-
product mills for steel companies, con-
ducted mining operations, and at one time
had a lumber mill. His health failed, how-
ever, while he was manager of the by-
products plant of the Woodward Iron
Company in Birmingham, Ala., in 1920.
He gave up this position to become
manager of the Nortonville Coal Com-
pany, Norton ville, Ky. In 1921 his health
failed again, and he went to Colorado for
six months. He apparently recovered and
on returning East, married Mrs. Corrine
Verdery on December 25, 1921, at Wood-
ward, Ky. They lived at Nortonville until
his death.

Charles H. Carroll, '15-16 Grad.
Dr. Charles Hardy Carroll died on

September 30, 1925, at Provo, Utah.
He was born on November 6, 1882, at

Provo, and attended the Lτniversity
of Chicago, from which he received the de-
gree of A. B. In 1915 he came to Cornell
for a year of special graduate work in
medicine and then went West. At the
time of his death he was a practicing
physician and medical director of Brigham
Young University.

Charles W. Ϋeakel, '23-24 Grad.
Charles Wesley Yeakel was accidentally

shot dead at Maracaibo, Venezuela, South
America, on July 4 last.

He was born in Syracuse, N. Y., on
May i, 1900, and after graduating from
the public schools and from Syracuse
University in 1922 with the degree of A.B.,
he came to Cornell in 1923 as a graduate
student. At the end of the year he left
the University and went to South America.

FREDERICK R. COUDERT, senior mem-
ber of the international law firm of Coudert
Brothers, has accepted the invitation of
Phi Delta Phi to deliver the annual lecture
under the provisions of the Frank Irvine
Foundation on May i. The annual ban-
quet of The Cornell Law Quarterly, at
which Mr. Coudert will be a guest of
honor, will be held on the same date.

THE DRAMATIC CLUB presented four
one-act plays in the University Theater on
January 15-16.

THE DONOR of Willard Straight Hall,
Mrs. Leonard K. Elmhirst, has recently
had a statue executed by Jo Davidson,
the sculptor, called "The Doughboy/'
The statue is of an infantry soldier in field
uniform, standing "at ease." It will be
placed on a battlefield of France as a
memorial to the American doughboy.
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CORNELL REUNIONS

The latest Cornell publication to make
its debut is a four-page pamphlet called
Cornell Reunions published by the As-
sociation of Class Secretaries. The pam-
phlet purports to express and promote the
ideas of the Association, the chief business
of which is to stage class reunions. No
permanent editorial policy has been an-
nounced although it is probable that the
paper will appear more or less sporadically
from now until June. The masthead con-
tains the following names, all officers of
the Association of Class Secretaries:
Robert E. Treman '09, president; Jaπίes
O. Winslow Ίi, vice-president; Foster M.
Coffin '12, secretary; Clark S. Northup
'93, treasurer.

The pamphlet contains four articles,
two editorials, and a reunion score board
showing the high lights of attendance at
previous reunions since 1921, when careful
tabulations were kept for the first time.
The articles bear the captions, "Are You
A Reunion General or Just A Guerilla
Fighter?" "Class Secretaries Meet Satur-
day (January 16) in New York," "Class of
1916 Adopts Novel Plan/' and "How the
Class of 1909 Made Records."

COLLEGE PUBLICITY

Eastern college men in Los Angeles met
recently in the University Club in that
city and appointed a committee to ap-
proach the newspapers with a view to
getting more news printed about Eastern
colleges. It is estimated that there are at
least fifty thousand persons, including
graduates with their families and friends,
now living in Southern California who are
interested in what is going on at the
Eastern colleges and it is these people that
the newspapers are asked to serve.
Editors interviewed so far have pledged
their cooperation and a dinner is being
planned at which definite plans for collect-
ing and distributing the news will be
discussed:

The committee is composed of H. H.
Armstrong of Princeton, R. E. Seiler of
Yale, Charles Milham of Dartmouth,
Morris R. Ebersole Όo Grad., of Cornell,
V. A. Weiser of the University of Penn-
sylvania, and W. T. Pickering of Harvard.

GEORGE W. WICKERSHAM, member of
the international committee appointed by
the League of Nations to consider the
possibility of codifying international law,
is not averse to receiving suggestions from
Cornell undergraduates. When Mr.
Wickersham left recently for Geneva he
carried with him a report on territorial
waters prepared by Henry S. Fraser '26 of
the Law School. Professor Charles K.
Burdick, acting dean of the School, aided
in the preparation of the paper. Mr.
Wickersham was formerly attorney general
of the United States.

CORNELL AT THE A. A. A. S.
At the meeting of the A. A. A. S. held in

Kansas City during the holiday vacation
the following papers were read by Cor-
nellians:

Mathematics. "The First Textbook of
Arithmetic in America," Professor Louis C.
Karpinski Όi, of the University of Michi-
gan: "The Real Zeros and Other Proper-
ties of a Certain Entire Function of Genus
Unity," Professor Julia T. Colpitts Όo, of
Iowa State College;

Physics. "A Node at the Source," Pro-
fessor George W. Stewart Όi, University
of Iowa.

Meteorology. "Upper Air Winds of
Central and Eastern United States,"
Willis R. Gregg '03, U. S. Weather Bureau.

Chemistry. "The Effect of Mechanical
Action on the Properties of Gluten in
Flour," Professor Charles O. Swanson '22,
Kansas State Agricultural College.

Zoology. "The Effect of Excisions on
Amoeba," Lillian A. Phelps, Grad.;
"Ecological Relationships of Organisms in
Termite Nests in British Guiana," Profes-
sor Alfred Emerson Ί8, University of
Pittsburgh; "Description and Identifica-
tion of Some Chironomid Egg-Masses,"
Professor Hazel E. Branch '21, Fairmount
College; "The Distribution of African
Termites," Professor Alfred Emerson;
"Nomenclatural Needs and Possibilities in
Generic Names," Dr. Ephraim P. Felt '94,
New York State Entomologist; "The Place
of Parasitism in Insect Control," Dr. Le-
land O. Howard '77, U. S. Bureau of
Entomology; "Cooperation or Isolation in
Science," Dr. Vernon L. Kellogg, '91-2
Grad., National Research Council; Re-
port of the Delegate to the Zuerich Con-
ference, Dr. Leland O. Howard; "Regula-
tion of the Movement of Fruit and Nursery
Stock in Relation to the Distribution of
the Oriental Fruit Moth, Laspeyresia
Molesta, Busck," Professor Thomas J.
Headlee Ό6, and C. C. Hamilton, Rutgers
College; "The Control of Mosaic of Red
Raspberries from the Nursery Inspector's
Standpoint," Professor Arthur G. Ruggles
Όi and J. D. Winter, University of Min-
nesota; "Braula Coeca," Virgil N. Argo,
Grad. "The Cornell Beekeeping Library,"
Professor Everett F. Phillips; "Some Facts
Relative to the Raspberry Root-Borer
and Blackberry Crown-Borer, Bembecia
Marginata," Professor Thomas J. Head-
lee and Carl Ilg; "The Insecticidal
Efficiency of Tobacco Dust," Professor
Percival J. Parrott; "The Effect of Tree
Tanglefoot on Hard Maple Trees," Pro-
fessor Ruggles; "Recent Developments in
the Field of Medical Entomology," Pro-
fessor William A. Riley '03, University of
Minnesota; "A Case of Darling's Histo-
plasmosis Originating in Minnesota," Pro-
fessor Riley.

Botany. "Genetic Linkages Between
Size and Color Facts in the Tomato,"
Professor Ernest W. Lindstrom '17, Iowa
State College; "Studies on North Ameri-
can Sclerotinias," Professor Herbert H.

Whetzeί '02-4 Grad.; "Conversations
with European Uredinologists," Professor
Joseph C. Arthur '86, Purdue, and F. D.
Kern; "The Problem of Terminology in
the Rusts," Professors Arthur and Kern;
Report of the Committee on the Status of
the Teaching of Taxonomic Botany in the
Schools of North America, Professor
Karl M. Wiegand '94, chairman of the
Committee; "Further Experiments with
X-Rayed Mice and Their Descendants,"
H. J. Bagg, Cornell Medical School, and
others; "Reddish: a Frequently Mutating
Character in Drosophila Virilis," Dr.
Milislav Demerec '23, Carnegie Institu-
tion; "Second Report on Dusting for
Cereal Rusts," C. V. Kightlinger, Grad.,
and Professor Herbert H. Whetzel; "A
Look Backward in Nature-Study", Pro-
fessor Anna B. Comstock '85; "A Look
Ahead: the Prospect for Nature Educa-
tion," Professor E. Lawrence Palmer Ίi.

Agriculture. "A Problem in Profes-
sional Ethics," Professor Stevenson W.
Fletcher '98, Pennsylvania State College;
"Has Ringing Any Place in Commercial
Orchard Practice?" Freeman S. Howlett
'21, Wooster, Ohio; "Some Effects of
Pruning on Concord Grape Vines," Pro-
fessors William H. Chandler, University of
California, and Arthur J. Heinicke Ί6;
"Pollination Studies with Mclntosh, Cort-
land and Baldwin Apples," Professor
Lawrence H. McDaniels '17; "Studies in
Training and Pruning Tomatoes," Pro-
fessor Henry W. Schneck '14; "Types and
Varieties of Celery," Professor Paul Work
'13; "Physical and Chemical Changes in
Celery During Storage," Laurence W.
Corbett '24, Rhode Island State College,
and Professor Homer C. Thompson; "Re-
lation of Spur Growth to Blossom and
Fruit Production in the Wagener Apple,"
J. L. Mecartney, Department of Pomol-
ogy; "Growth and Fruitfulness in Some
Varieties of Apples," Professor Maxwell
J. Dorsey Ίo, University of Illinois, and
H. W. Knowlton; "Some Studies on the
Fruiting Habit of the York Imperial
Apple", Professor Dorsey; "Some Results
of Bending the Branches of Young Apple
and Pear Trees," Professors Heinicke and
McDaniels; "The Importance of Phosphor-
us in the Formation of Seeds and Pulp
Portions of Tomatoes," John H. Mac-
GίΠίvray, '24-5 Grad.; "Some Important
Research Problems in Vegetable Produc-
tion and Handling," Professor Homer C.
Thompson; "Soils and Cultural Investi-
gations," Professor Earl V. Hardenburg
'12; "The Value of the Certified Seed
Test Plot in Certification," Professor
Mortimer F. Barrus '12; "Comparison of
Laboratory and Field Tests of Garden
Peas," Mancel T. Munn, Geneva; "Inter-
national Seed Testing Association: A
Progress Report," Mancel T. Munn.

OTHMAR K. MARTI, of the Schobl of
Electrical Engineering, spoke at the
Binghamton High School on November 16
on "Welding."
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The power company
load dispatcher can
talk reliably over
wires carrying 100.-
000 volts or more.

Not a giant chess^
man. This coupling-
condenser gives the
voice currents safe
conduct from tele-
phone instruments
to power line.

Amplifying vacuum
tube. This is one of
a number of vacuum
tubes used in the
transmitter circuits.

On a crosa country
power line any sta-
tion can talk with
any other — with
Western Electric
equipment.

The voice that rode
100,000 horse power

RDING astride horse power enough to run
an industrial city, came the voice over the

wire, "Bad storm put Mill City line out of com-
mission, tie in Springvale circuit/'

Now electric light and power company oper-
ators can telephone over their own power trans-
mission lines carrying thousands of horse power.
Yet they talk and signal with ease with a few
thousandths of a horse-power by the use of the
Western Electric Power Line Carrier Telephone
Equipment.

It is the most satisfactory means yet devised
for communicating between the stations of com-
panies which cover a wide area and where com-
mercial telephone facilities are not available. It
is an important aid in emergency and it helps
maintain service twenty-four hours a day.

Here is a worthy newcomer to the long list
of products manufactured by the world's largest
maker of telephones.

S I N C E 1 8 6 9 M A K E R S O F E L E C T R I C A L E Q U I P M E N T
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ALUMNI NOTES

'89 BL—Associated Press dispatches
from Albany, N. Y., during the past week
declared that there were strong indications
that Simon L. Adler of Rochester, N. Y.,
is in line to be named a Federal judge in
the Western New York District, if Con-
gress passes a measure which has been
introduced, calling for the creation of a
new district to facilitate the handling of
the increasing federal cases. For the past
ten or twelve years, Adler has been the
majority leader in the New York State
Assembly. When not in Albany, he is
practicing law in Rochester.

'02 AB—Richardson Webster is editor
of a new monthly magazine, The Long Is-
land Auto Courier. His office is at the
Long Island Automobile Club, 1263 Bed-
ford Avenue, Brooklyn, N. Y. His home
is at 129 Pierrepont Street.

'04 AB, Ό6LLB—The law firm of
Winne, Frey & McDougal in Jamaica,
N. Y., in which Henry C. Frey '04 was a
partner, was recently dissolved. Frey has
since opened offices at 92-15 Union Hall
Street, Jamaica, with James C. Van
Siclen, former Supreme Court justice, and
Michael Hertsoff. About April i, when
Frey gets back from looking over interests
in Miami, Orlando, and St. Augustine,
Fla., he expects to have an announcement
about an office in New York.

'04 ME—Walter S. Finlay represented
Cornell at the inauguration of Parke
Rexfold Kolbe as president of the Poly-
technic Institute of Brooklyn on January

13-
'05 MSA, '09 PhD—Arthur W. Gilbert,

Commissioner of Agriculture in Massachu-
setts, has received and accepted an invita-
tion to become a member of the committee
of the League of Nations which is to meet
next month in Geneva, to prepare a
program for the International Economic

Conference to be held under the auspices of
the League in the near future. He will sail
for Europe as soon as he receives word of
the date of the committee meeting.

'09 BS, Ίi MS—Since October i, 1923,
Lee B. Cook has been proprietor of the
Highland Dairy at Warren, Ohio. From
1909 to 1912 he was an instructor in the
Dairy Department at Cornell and then
spent eight years with the Department of
Agriculture with headquarters in Washing-
ton. For a year he managed a dairy plant
in Kane, Pa., and then for two years was
located at Beaver, Pa. His address in
Warren is 114 Highland Avenue.

Ίo MD—James E. Baker is practicing
medicine in Brooklyn, N. Y. His address
is 1238 Fifty-sixth Street.

Ίo AB—Announcement was made re-
cently of the engagement of J. Ambrose
Durkan, city editor of the Watertown,
N. Y. Standard, to Miss Sophie LeFevre
of that city. The date of their wedding
has not yet been set.

Ίi LLB—H. Morton Jones was elected
commodore of the Buffalo, N. Y., Yacht
Club at its annual meeting on January 9.
He has been interested in aquatics for
many years.

'12 BS—Anna Elizabeth Hunn is now
president of the Blue Bowl Cafeteria,
Inc., at 68 West Thirty-ninth Street,
New York.

'12 CE—Frank M. Gurney is the city
engineer of Oneonta, N. Y., and has his
headquarters in the City Hall there.

'13, '14 AB—Hartwell L. Hall has been
named assistant actuary of the Connecti-
cut State Insurance Department. For the
past eleven years he has been an actuary
with the Travelers Insurance Company of
Hartford.

'14 CE—Fay L. Rockwell is still
located at Wellsville, N. Y., where he is
engaged in manufacturing.

'14 BS—Dudley Alleman is general
manager of the Roy Flynt -Service, an ad-

Throughness Efficiency?

Cascadilla Day Preparatory School
Second semester opens Feb. 3rd

If you are in doubt about making your entrance to college next fall, why
not write for information about our intensive program designed to meet
difficult cases? It is not too late to make two or three years of a foreign language,
or to earn five or six units before Sept. This is done by hard work, in small
classes, with teachers of unusual ability and under conditions which are
stimulating to the best effort.

For further information address

C. M. Doyle '02, Headmaster

Ithaca New York

vertising, printing, and engraving agency
in Augusta, Me. He lives at 21 Chapel
Street.

'15, Ί6 BS—Harvey McChesney is
located at Jericho, N. Y., where he is
manager of the estate of Judge Elbert H.
Gary of the United States Steel Corpora-
tion.

'15 AB—Edward G. Williams is now
with the Remington Typewriter Company
at Ilion, N. Y. A second daughter, Betty
Harman, was born to him and his wife on
December 14. The first youngster, Mar-
jorie Morehouse, was born in 1923.

Ί6 ME—William S. Stockton is still
with the Willys-Overland Company in
Toledo, Ohio, and is living there at 409
May Apartments, Fulton and Prescott
Streets.

'17 BS—John C. C. Gardiner, manager
of baseball in 1917, will be married in the
Church of St. Matthew and St. Timothy
in New York on January 30 to Miss Helen
F. Luckett, daughter of Dr. and Mrs.
William H. Luckett.

'19 MS; '20 BS-—Holbrook Working
and his wife, Helen Rider '20, are now
living at 1739 Waverly Street, Palo Alto,
Calif. They have a son, John Webster,
born on July 9, 1925. Working is in the
Food Research Institute at Leland Stan-
ford University.

Ί9 CE; '19 AB—Mr. and Mrs.. John C.
Gebhard (Hazel Jean Hall '19) have an-
nounced the birth of a son, John Charles,
Jr., on January 2. They are living in
Seattle, Wash.

'19 BS—A son was born on January 9
to Mr. and Mrs. Robert W. Scollon (Helen
G. Bool Ί9). They live in Barnesboro,
Pennsylvania.

'20 BChem; '22—A daughter, Katherine
Allen, was born on October 2, 1925, to Mr.
and Mrs. Morton P. Woodward (Charlotte
W. Allen '22). They live at 30 Central
Terrace, Wyoming, Ohio, and he is a
chemist with the Proctor & Gamble
Company.

'20 AB—Edward 3. Weil was married
at Highland Park, ill., on January 5, to
Miss Margaret M. Rubens, daughter of
Mr. and Mrs. Charles Rubens.

'21 AB, '24 MD—Dr. Curtis T. Prout
is assistant physician at the Manhattan
State Hospital on Ward's Island, New
York.

'21 CE—Attorney and Mrs. Edward J.
Boshart. of Lowville, N. Y., have an-
nounced the engagement of their daughter,
Antoinette, to Thad L. Collum '21, who
is an architectural engineer in Syracuse,
N. Y., with the firm of Noble & Collins.
His address in Syracuse is 441 South
Salina Street.

'21 AB—Announcement has been made
of the marriage of Jerome T. Atkinson oί
Bay Shore, Long Island, to Miss Helen E.
Wood, daughter of Mrs. J. Irving Wood of
Carnegie Hall. New York, on Christmas
night.



C O R N E L L A L U M N I N E W S 207

r

Better Days
Have Dawnedn^ \^s

Here, with his weepers all uncropped,
Gay Gumbert takes a ride;

How could the rash young blade be
stopped

From fatal tipping if he dropped
A hair from either side?

A glance at the speed demon de-
picted above brings us instantly to
an understanding of the progress
that has been made during the past
forty years.

Instead of the high bicycle, we
have the serviceable motor car, and
men, almost without exception, have
clean faces, because Colgate lather
has taken the old difficulties out of
shaving.

COLGATE'S
Rapid-Shave Cream

softens the beard at the base, where
the razor's work is done. It makes
shaving easy, and leaves the face
soothed and velvety.

You cannot know what shaving
comfort is until you lather with
Colgate's. Get a tube of this wonder-
ful cream today, and have the bene-
fit of the big change it makes for
the better.

A clean shave daily has become
a business as well as a social re-
quirement.

COLGATE & CO.
Established 1806 New York

HERE IS JUST

WHAT YOU HAVE

ALWAYS WANTED

A VICTOR RECORD
BY THE

CORNELL BAND
with all the well-known airs

including

Alma Mater Cornell Victorious

Alumni Song Fight for Cornell

Song of Classes Evening Song

It is released exclusively for

Ithaca until February 28th

We will pack and mail to you,

insuring safe delivery? at

one dollar each.

RICKEY'S LYCEUM
Music STORE

105-111 South Cayuga Street
ITHACA NEW YORK
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H. J. BOOL CO.

Furniture

Manufacturer

We specialize in college
and school furniture.

We make special furni-
ture to order.

Antique furniture re-
paired and refinished by
expert workmen.

Estimates Free

H. J. Bool Co.
126-132 East State Street

CLOTHES FOR THE COLLEGE MAN

Ίhe ULSTER
G/jf BIG, full cut, rugged
coat to ward off Winter
blasts. The rich woolens,
both imported and domes-
tic, endow them with dis-
tinction as well as comfort.

to

1 NAxLUXENBERG&BRo.
37 Union Square, New York

Newark Branch
863 Broad St.

Our style memo, book sent free on request

'21 BS—Ralph P. Thompson is en-
gaged in citrus culture and real estate
work at Winter Haven, Fla. He and his
wife have a daughter, Agnes Jean, born
on October 18, 1925. Their address is
P. O. Box 818.

'22 DVM—On February i, John F.
Bullard will give up his position as an
instructor at Kansas State Agricultural
College to do research work at the agri-
cultural experiment station at the Uni-
versity of Kentucky, Lexington, Ky. His
engagement to Miss Pearle Ruby of Des
Moines, Iowa, has been announced. Miss
Ruby is a graduate of Drake and Chicago
Universities and is now teaching home
economics at Kansas State.

'22 BS—Donald E. (Tex) Marshall
and his wife have a daughter, Jean Wil-
son, born on November 12 last at Canea,
Crete, Greece. Marshall and a partner
are the authorized Ford dealers in Crete
and are also engaged in installing farm and
electrical equipment. His letter, dated
December 16, stated that the indications
were that they would have a hot and sunny
Christmas with the thermometer at about
90 in the shade. They expect to return to
the United States in the spring.

'22 CE—Harold J. Dudley, who has
been with the Koppers Company for two
years and a half as construction engineer
on jobs at Lackawanna, N. Y., Chicago
and Birmingham, Ala., has resigned to
take a position with the Tennessee Coal,
Iron & Railroad Company. He will be
second in authority on a construction job
in Birmingham and expects to be there
for at least two years more.

'22, '23 BS—Dorothy L. Aiken was
married on Septernber 5, 1925 to Donald
R. Black of Livonia, N. Y., where they
have a grain and dairy farm. Until April
i their address will be Geneseo, N. Y.

'23 AB—Lillian J. Roberts was married
at Sharon Springs, N. Y., on August 24,
1925, to Clarence W. Ford of Hempstead,
N. Y. She is teaching mathematics in the
Farmingdale High School and living at 90
Lent Avenue, Hempstead.

'23 EE—William H. Home, Jr., is as-
sistant to the general superintendent of
the Poughkeepsie district operating de-
partment of the Central Hudson Gas &
Electric Company. He lives at 12 Conk-
lin Street, Poughkeepsie, N. Y.

'23—Margaret A. Fish is a stenographer
in the College of Home Economics and
lives at 931 East State Street, Ithaca.

'22 AB, '23 AM; '23—DeElbert E.
Keenan and Elizabeth Newton '23, who
were married in Ithaca on February 5,
1923, are now living on the Snake Road,
Ithaca. Keenan is an instructor in French
in the University.

'23, '25 BArch—Word comes from
Florida that "Eddie" Kaw is now located
in Miami and selling Coral Gables proper-
ties for a real estate firm there. He re-
signed his position as athletic instructor at

Principia Academy in St. Louis, Mo., to
become a realtor. That his prowess on the
football field is still fresh in the minds of
sport followers was shown recently when
Heywood Broun, ̂ New York sport writer,
referred to "Red" Grange as a "second
Eddie Kaw."

'24 BS—Marion R. Roberts is teaching
physiography in the High School at
Cortland, N. Y.

'24 AB—Anna L. Hill was married on
September 25, 1925, to Otto C. Loernz of
that city. They are now traveling in
Europe and on their return will reside at
512 Quincy Avenue, Scranton.

'24 AB—Rogers P. Churchill is con-
tinuing his studies at the University of
Chicago and working for a Ph. D. degree
in Russian history. He is studying Russian
history and languages and is an assistant
in a course in modern European history.

'25 ME; '25 ME—Ralph L. Dunckel
and James T. Cole are working in the
Mack Plant of the International Motor
Company at Allen town, Pa. They live to-
gether at 204 South Thirteenth Street.
Dunckel was recently elected president of
the Mack Engineers' Club.

NEW MAILING ADDRESSES

'73—Edwin Gillette, Floronton Hotel,
St. Petersburg, Fla.

'86—Joseph F. Sweet, Rochester, N. H.
'02—William J. Norton, 104 Scotland

Road, South Orange, N. J.
'04—Hon. Julia M. Emery, Glenbrook,

Conn.
'05—Herbert R. Cox, 43 Lincoln

Avenue, New Brunswick, N. J.—Stanley
D. Brown, 149 East Seventy-third Street,
New York.

'14—John J. Munns, The South Shore
View, 7100 South Shore Drive, Chicago,
Illinois.

'15—William W. Dodge, mo Old
Colony Building, Chicago, 111.

Ί8—George B. Corby, P. O. Box 762,
Fort Lauderdale, Fla.

Ί6—Morgan B. Klock, Palisade Apart-
ments, 343 Alexander Street, Rochester,
New York.

'20—Mrs. Robert C. Osborn, 303 North
Aurora Street, Ithaca.

'21—Mrs. Francis J. Hallinan, 32
Belvedere Avenue, Albany, N. Y.—Adrian
L. Spencer, 209 Electric Avenue, Roches-
ter, N. Y.—Herman A. Metzger, Apartado
170, Cartagene, Colombia.

'22—Charles A. Wood, University Club,
286 Genesee Street, Utica, N. Y.—Marion
E. Von Beck, 44 Highland Avenue,
Downers Grove, 111.—James R. Steven-
son, Jr., 1218 Ethel Avenue, Lakewood,
Ohio.

'23—Walker B. Hough, Quad Hall, 7500
Euclid Avenue, Cleveland, Ohio.

'24—James R. Patten, National City
Bank of New York, Caracas, Venezuela,
South America.

'25—Katherine E. DeWitt, 3771 John
R. Street, Detroit, Mich.
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"ITHACA^
ENG WING Gx
'Mn,Excellent Engraving-Service?-

Ubiwg Building 133 N.Tio^a Street

The Victoria Hotel
A Good Place to Eat

J. B. HERSON, Proprietor
109 N. CAYUGA ST.

KOHM & BRUNNE
Tailors for Cornellians

Everywhere

222 E. State St., Ithaca

THE SENATE
Solves the problem for Alumni

A Good Restaurant
MARTIN T. GIBBONS

Proprietor

R. A. Heggie & Bro. Co.

Fraternity
Jewelers

Ithaca New York

Quality Service

E. H. WANZER
Incorporated

The Grocers

Aurora and State Streets

NOTICE TO
EMPLOYERS

The Cornell Society of Engineers main-
tains a Committee of Employment for Cor-
nell graduates. Employers are invited to
consult this Committee without charge
when in need of Civil or Mechanical En-
gineers, Draftsmen, Estimators, Sales
Engineers, Construction Forces, etc. 19
West 44th Street, New York City, Room
817. Telephone, Vanderbilt 2865.

C. M. CHUCKROW, Chairman

THE CORNELL ALUMNI
PROFESSIONAL DIRECTORY

DETROIT, MICH.

EDWIN ACKERLY
A. B. '20, LL. B., Detroit '22

Real Estate Investment Specialist
701 Penobscot Bldg.

FORT WORTH, TEXAS

LEE, LOMAX & WREN
Lawyers General Practice

506-9 Wheat Building
Attorneys for Santa Fe Lines

Empire Gas & Fuel Co.
C. K. Lee, Cornell '89-90 P. T. Lomax, Texas '98

F. J. Wren, Texas 1913-14

TULSA, OKLAHOMA

HERBERT D. MASON, LL.B. Όo
Attorney and Counselor at Law

1000-1008 Atlas Life Bldg.
MASON, HONNOLD, CARTER & HARPER

WASHINGTON, D. C.

THEODORE K. BRYANT '97, '98
Master Patent Law, G. W. U. Ό8

Patents and Trade Marks Exclusively
309-314 Victor Building

KENOSHA, WIS.

MACWHYTE COMPANY
Manufacturers of

WIRE ROPE
for all purposes

Jessel S. Whyte, M.E. '13, Secty.
R. B. Whyte, M.E. '13, Supt.

ITHACA, N. Y.

GEORGE S. TARBELL
Ph.B. '91— LL.B. '94
Ithaca Trust Building

Attorney and Notary Public
Ithaca Real Estate

Rented, Sold, and Managed

P. W. WOOD & SON
P. O. Wood Ό8

Insurance
316-318 Savings Bank Bldg

NEWARK, NEW JERSEY

ERNEST L. QUACKENBUSH
A. B. Όo, New York University 1909

Counselor-at-Law
901-906 Security Bank Building

NEW YORK CITY

MARTIN H. OFFINGER, '99 E.E.
Treasurer and Manager

Van Wagoner-Linn Construction Co.
Electrical Contractors
143 East 2/th Street

Phone Madison Square 7320

REAL ESTATE & INSURANCE
Leasing, Selling, and Mortgage Loans

BAUMEISTER & BAUMEISTER
11-17 East 45th Street

Phone Murray Hill 3816
Charles Baumeister Ί8, '20

Philip Baumeister, Columbia '14

CHARLES A. TAUSSIG
A.B. '03, LL.B., Harvard '05

220 Broadway Tel. 1905 Cortland
General Practice

KELLEY & BECKER
Counselors at Law
366 Madison Ave.

CHARLES E. KELLEY, A.B. '04
NEAL Dow BECKER, LL.B. '05, A.B. Ό6

DONALD C. TAGGART, Inc.
PAPER

loo Hudson St., New York City
D. C. Taggart Ί6

UNITED BLUE PRINT CO., INC.
505 Fifth Avenue at 42nd Street

Architects' and Engineers' Supplies
BLUE PRINTS AND PHOTOSTATS

Phone: Murray Hill 3938
CHARLES BORGOS Ί6

UNITED BLUE PRINT CO., INC.
Pershing Square Building

loo E. 42nd St. cor. Park Ave.
BLUE, BLACK AND PHOTO PRINTS

Phone: Vanderbilt 10450
CHARLES BORGOS Ί6

ERNEST B. COBB, A.B. Ίo
Certified Public Accountant
Telephone, Cortland 2976-7
50 Church Street, New York
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Whitman's Candy and
the Campus package
Most of our mail orders are for the

Campus package of assorted chocolates.
The assortment is special for college
people.and is sold only at college stores.
If made by Whitman the quality is
assured. Price $1.25 per Ib. and sold in
one, two, three and five pound boxes.

von Engeln—Concerning
Cornell

The fact that several thousand copies
of this book have been sold to date
justifies our contention that it is of in-
terest to all Cornellians. The book is
well illustrated. At this time of the
year the leather binding is in great
demand.

Cornell Songbook
Have you the Cornell songs with

music? We should think that you
would want them. If you attend a
Cornell dinner or other gathering you
can help if you know the songs. The
songbook sells at $1.75 postage paid.

Books by Andrew D. White
The volume dealing most intimately with the University is his autobiography.

The University was his life for many years. He was the first president. His "Warfare of
Science with Theology" was written in connection with the criticisms of the Univer-
sity. The prices are:

Autobiography, 2 vols $8.00
Warfare of Science, 2 vols 6.00
Seven Great Statesmen.. . 4.00

CORNELL
Barnes Hall

SOCIETY
Ithaca, N. Y.


